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TOWN OF CANMORE 
MINUTES 

Environmental Advisory Review Committee 
Classroom, Canmore Civic Centre 

6pm Tuesday, November 12th, 2019 

COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT 
Bob Raina   Public Member 
Dominique Lagloire-Galipeau  Public Member 
Julie Ulan   Public Member 
Sari Ohsada   Public Member 
Karena Thieme   Public Member 
 
COMMITTEE MEMBERS ABSENT 
Ralph Walicki   Public Member 
Richard Daniel    Public Member 
Bruce Gleig   Biosphere Institute of the Bow Valley Liaison 
Councillor Esme Comfort Council Representative 
 
ADMINISTRATION PRESENT 
Lori Rissling Wynn  Town of Canmore Liaison, Sustainability Coordinator 
Amy Fournier   Town of Canmore, minute recorder, Climate Change Specialist 

Action items in red. 

  A. INTRODUCTIONS 
 
• Roundtable introductions. 
   

 B. EARC Terms and Reference and issue identification 
 
• L. Rissling Wynn gave a presentation on the Terms of Reference and roles and responsibilities of 

EARC. See attached PowerPoint presentation. L. Rissling Wynn clarified that reviewing 
Environmental Impact Statements is a key role of EARC and the process has been to have all 
members provide input either electronically on a google document or in person at a meeting. 

 
C. ELECTION OF CHAIR 

 
• B. Raina suggested that we defer until all members are present to decide on a Chair. L. Rissling Wynn 

confirmed that, while it has historically been one of the longer-standing members who takes on the 
Chair role, it is open to any public member. 

 
D. MEETING DAY AND TIME 

 
• All agreed that Mondays or Tuesdays worked for meeting time. K. Thieme suggested that 5-7 pm 

would be a better time and all agreed to try that. L. Rissling Wynn will send out a survey to determine 
the next meeting date and time that works best for members not present.  
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 E. CALL TO ORDER AND APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

 
 • There was no official Call to Order or Approval of Agenda for Tuesday, Nov 12th, 2019, due to this 

being the first meeting with new members and not having an appointed Chair. 
  

 F. APROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
• Minutes of Monday Aug 12th, 2019 were approved by members via email following the August 

meeting. 
  

 G. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

 1.  Bow Valley CRAZ (Calgary Region Airshed Zone) portable air monitoring station – Elk Run 
Park 
• L. Rissling Wynn provided an update on the Portable Air Monitoring Laboratory (PAML). See 

attached photo of the unit. Having the unit in Canmore provides a locally relevant Air Quality Health 
Index (AQHI) Scale. Previously our AQHI values were from Calgary. The PAML will be parked at 
the Elk Run Ball Diamond from October 2019-March 2020. It will return from April to September 
2021 for a six-month period that will include the summer. The website - 
https://craz.ca/monitoring/canmore-elk-run/ - provides real time air quality data and the AQHI. 
 

• K. Thieme asked why the Elk Run ball diamond was chosen. L. Rissling Wynn responded that Air 
Quality Monitoring is a Provincial responsibility via the Airshed Zones. There were specific siting 
requirements for the location of the PAML, which is to measure ambient air quality as opposed to a 
specific emission source. The Town of Canmore was able to provide a few different options for 
them to pick from. Elk Run met the requirements (on municipally-owned land, fairly central, 
ambient air quality away from point sources of emissions, flat ground, access to electricity). Due to 
the significant calibration work required each time it is moved to a new location it is meant to stay in 
one location rather than travel to different spots in the community. Canmore was selected as the 
Bow Valley location out of Banff, MD of Bighorn, Stoney Nakoda and we are fortunate to have it.  

  

 H. NEW BUSINESS 

 1. Climate Emergency Declaration and letter 
 
• L. Rissling Wynn shared the letter that Mayor Borrowman had sent to Premier Jason Kenney (see 

attached) and was published in the Rocky Mountain Outlook. L. Rissling Wynn to find out if we 
have received a response. Some committee members wondered if there would be negative 
consequences resulting from the letter. Questions were asked of what actions would be taken or 
changes made as a result of the declaration. L. Rissling Wynn responded that the timing of the 
Declaration helps to support the upcoming budget requests for 2020. B. Raina asked what role 
EARC can have to help support the work coming out of the Climate Emergency Declaration and 
2020 budget requests. L. Rissling Wynn suggested that January is a good time to revisit a 
conversation about EARC’s potential role. K. Thieme suggested that the Declaration helped to raise 
community awareness about climate change and we could build upon this by increasing 
communication to residents about what the Town is doing on climate change. She also advised to 

https://craz.ca/monitoring/canmore-elk-run/
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stay connected with Edmonton on their progress and experience with their Climate Emergency 
Declaration. Edmonton and Canmore are the only municipalities in Alberta to make declarations. A. 
Fournier shared the following research highlights from a recent webinar on Climate Emergency 
Declarations by the Planning Institute of BC:  

• Hundreds of cities throughout North America and worldwide have declared climate 
emergencies. 

• The trend is generally in response to the 2018 Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change 
(IPCC) report that advises that we need to collectively limit global warming to 1.5 deg C, as 
opposed to the previous recommendation of 2 deg C. According to the latest science, we 
have less than a decade to peak our emissions.  

• There is some confusion about whether a climate change emergency is the same things as a 
state of local emergency. Climate emergencies, because they are not “present and imminent”, 
do not qualify as rationale for invoking additional municipal powers that may be allowed 
when a state of local emergency is declared. Climate Emergency declarations also do not 
provide access to additional funding from senior levels of government. Funding actions that 
come out of a declaration remains the responsibility of the municipality. 

• There is no specific template or requirements for a declaration. While declarations to date 
vary between municipalities, many have included one or more of the following:  

• a declaration that a climate emergency exists locally and throughout the world; 
• a direction to staff to report back with an action plan for meeting the greenhouse 
gas emission reductions needed to prevent the irreversible changes described in the 
IPCC’s 2018 report on the consequences of surpassing 1.5°C of warming;  
• a commitment to carbon neutrality within the local government by 2030;  
• a direction to staff to incorporate more urgent climate action into strategic and 
financial planning processes; and  
• a direction to the head of the local government to communicate on behalf of the 
local government to the Province, the federal government, UBCM and FCM in 
order to advocate for more urgent action, solidarity, funding, and legislative 
authority. 

 
2. Victoria Call to action 

• Mayor Borrowman attended the recent Livable Cities Forum in Victoria, BC; Building Better 
Communities Through Resilience, hosted by the Local Governments for Sustainability (ICLEI). L. 
Rissling Wynn provided an update about a Call to Action that was created at a day-long session for 
elected representatives. This Call to Action (see attached), while it has no legislative weight, is 
intended as a tool to help elected officials focus on the issues related to climate action. 

• The Mayor and other elected representatives at the conference were all asked to commit to an action 
to take within 24 hours, within 24 days, and within 24 months. Sharing the Call to Action with staff 
was his commitment for the first 24 hours. L. Rissling Wynn asked EARC members present to think 
about ways that EARC might be able to have a role in applying this into the broader community. 
Councillor Comfort also wondered if EARC may be interested/have a role to play in auctioning the 
Call to Action.  J. Ulan asked what the 24-day commitment was. L. Rissling Wynn responded that we 
don’t know at this point. K. Thieme asked how the climate targets are considered in budget and 
decision making. L. Rissling Wynn responded that it happens to some degree with transportation 
planning and our Town-owned facilities but is something that we need to be more purposeful with. 
K. Thieme suggested that we look at developing some metrics and introduce them on an 
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informative, voluntary basis, then slowly move the threshold over time as we become more familiar 
with the approach.  

• L. Rissling Wynn asked committee members their thoughts on whether business might be interested 
in committing to measuring and reducing carbon. There are different Climate Business Leadership 
programs and business alliances forming in other cities and we are interested in that potentially 
happening in Canmore. D. Lagloire-Galipeau responded that, in her experience, there is often an 
economic case for environmental actions. Businesses tend to respond positively to these 
opportunities and see a competitive advantage in being a leader in this area. Some businesses also 
have established corporate values that they use as a lens to consider projects and ideas. If we are 
going to ask businesses to start measuring and reporting on carbon emissions we will need to figure 
out what the ‘hook’ is. K. Thieme suggested starting with information gathering first as opposed to 
asking businesses to take something on. There are a numerous measurement and reporting 
frameworks available but she cautioned that we pick one so results between different organizations 
are comparable and meaningful. S. Ohsad mentioned that the high school is considering having 
student volunteers help businesses with sustainability actions. Perhaps this is an opportunity to 
involve the students as well.  
 

3. Conference debriefs: 
• Recycling Council of Alberta debrief (deferred) 
• Mountain and Resort Planners (deferred) 
• Alberta Green Building 

o A. Fournier provided the following highlights from the October Alberta Green Buildings 
Conference in Edmonton, put on by the Alberta Chapter of the Canada Green Building 
Council (CaGBC). The Town of Canmore Facilities Manager and Facilities Supervisor also 
attended. 
• CaGBC has developed a new, voluntary Zero Carbon Building Standard for multifamily, 

commercial and institutional buildings. This goes beyond current building standards in 
that it focuses on embodied carbon in addition to energy efficiency and renewable 
energy.  

• The projections for the Alberta electricity grid are for it to be about one-third less 
carbon intensive as it currently is by 2030. This is mainly resulting from no longer using 
coal-fired power plants. It will still be the second highest carbon intensive electricity in 
Canada so while this is positive, renewable electricity is still an important focus for 
greenhouse gas reduction. See attached graph from a CaGBC publication. 

• Consultants working in BC reported that Alberta is ahead of BC terms of enabling 
rooftop solar microgeneration. 

• In general, the approach to new buildings is moving towards the following generalized 
steps: 

1. Design a really well insulation and air tight building envelope. 
2. Increase access to fresh air and light. 
3. De-couple ventilation and space heating 
4. Effectively manage electricity 
5. Right size renewable energy systems 

• The World Resources Institute has put tougher an infographic that demonstrates the 
impacts of 1.5 degrees of global warming compared to 2 degrees. It is a helpful 
communication tool that shows what the different warming scenarios actually mean. 
https://www.wri.org/blog/2018/10/half-degree-and-world-apart-difference-climate-
impacts-between-15-c-and-2-c-warming 

https://www.wri.org/blog/2018/10/half-degree-and-world-apart-difference-climate-impacts-between-15-c-and-2-c-warming
https://www.wri.org/blog/2018/10/half-degree-and-world-apart-difference-climate-impacts-between-15-c-and-2-c-warming
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• While building retrofits are a challenging and expensive area there is inspiring progress 
happening in the Netherlands. This three-minute long video overviews the 
EnergieSprong Net Zero Retrofit initiative - https://vimeo.com/298156304 

• Passive House 
o L. Rissling Wynn reported that she, A. Fournier and one of the Planning staff attended the 

one-day general Passive House Course in October.  
• Passive House design focuses on the following 5 principles:  

1. Continuous Insulation 
2. Airtight Barrier Layers, no thermal bridging 
3. High Performance Windows and Doors 
4. Controlled Ventilation 
5. Solar Gain and Loss through Design. 

• Passive Houses can reduce energy by 90%. Because they are designed to maximize heat 
retention, Passive Houses do not require furnaces or conventional heating systems.  

• L. Rissling Wynn asked EARC members to help share the Passive House one-day 
technical course with any tradespeople or other building/construction professionals on 
January 22, 2020. The link to the course is on their website 
https://www.passivehousealberta.com/courses/. 

• If EARC members are interested in learning more there are 45-minute webinars on their 
website - https://www.passivehousealberta.com/webinars/. 

• B. Raina suggested including it in the Town of Canmore updates section of the Rocky 
Mountain Outlook.  

 
4. Composting pilot update 

 • A. Fournier provided the following update on the composting pilot. 
o It is going really well and we achieving an average of 11% diversion of residential waste since 

launching.  
o Contamination is very low, attributed to this being a voluntary program (if people are going 

to make the effort to drop off their food waste they tend to do it right). Based on emailed 
questions, residents seem very conscientious about what they are putting in the bin. 

o We will continue with the current five bin pilot for until 2021. We need to expand the Waste 
Management Centre before we can increase the amount of food waste we collect. The bins 
were being emptied every other day but now the crews are emptying them every day due to 
increased use.  

o Additional things we are looking out for during the rest of the pilot phase include wildlife 
attractant issues, if bin lids are being left open, durability of the bins and wrap, if food waste 
is freezing in the bins and impacting collection and contamination. 

o We have given out 2,500 home bins though we are seeing a decline in the number of 
residents picking up the bins.  

o A Commercial/Institutional fee-based pick-up program will be developed next year with an 
anticipated launch of late 2020. 

o The biggest complaints are that the bin on the north side isn’t accessible after the Boulder 
Crescent Recycling Depot closes and that the bin lids can’t be propped open. K. Thieme 
asked if some bins are more used than others and if there is a possibility of moving one. A. 
Fournier responded that it is expensive to prep the site and there isn’t additional budget to 
move bins.  
 
 

https://vimeo.com/298156304
https://www.passivehousealberta.com/courses/
https://www.passivehousealberta.com/webinars/
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A. ROUND TABLE 
• K. Thieme reported that the BVCA EV Summit was really well attended. Many in the audience were 

more cynical about EVs which was an ideal target group so the outreach was effective. The speakers 
were really good and helped address many of the myths of EVs. 

• D. Lagloire-Galipeau asked about the survey that Quest was doing at Elevation Place and if it could 
be sent out electronically. L. Rissling Wynn responded that she isn’t sure if it can be conducted 
online given the size and complexity of the map. L. Rissling Wynn will find out if it is possible and 
send out the survey if so.  
 

B. ADJOURNMENT 
• Meeting adjourned at 8:04 pm. 

 

 

LRW on behalf of  
TBD, Chairperson 

 

Amy Fournier 
Amy Fournier, Recorder 
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